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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
The Town of Swampscott owns several buildings that have recently undergone changes in use and occupancy; some are vacant or soon to be vacant. The Town recognizes the need to study the future use, re-use and/or disposition of these buildings, and others that may be affected by their use.

By authorization of a vote of Town Meeting, The Town Building Study Committee (the “Committee”) was formed to make recommendations for the disposition of town owned property, as identified by Town Administration, Selectmen, and School Committee. The Committee acknowledges that the school buildings discussed in this report have not been transferred to the town. The Committee was asked to study the following buildings and make recommendations for their potential reuse or disposition: Temple Israel, Police Station, Fire Station on Phillips Avenue, Senior Center, Fire Station on Burrill Street, Pumping Station on Humphrey Street, Department of Public Works Buildings on Paradise Road, VFW building, C & L Liquors building, Fish House, Greenwood Avenue, Machon, Hadley, and Clark school buildings.
In making its recommendations, the Committee was directed to take a broad view, both short- and long-term, of what would be in the Town’s best interest, both financially and from a needs and planning perspective.

For the purpose of this report, and in anticipation of Town Meeting to be held in May 2008, the Committee was asked to focus its efforts on the disposition of Temple Israel, the Police Station, the Greenwood Avenue school building, and the Phillips Avenue Fire Station (EMS).  The recommendations made in this report regarding these buildings are supported and supplemented by the analysis, evaluation and assessments made by the consultants Design Partnership of Cambridge and Concord Square Planning & Development.  The Committee has also made recommendations on all of the other buildings listed above.  
When recommending the disposition of buildings, the Committee examined several options including adaptive reuse, retrofitting of existing structures for municipal use, partial demolition of buildings for site improvements that would maximize development potential, complete demolition and redevelopment.  We looked at considerations of the importance of retaining capital assets, estimated operating expenditures, potential tax revenues, neighborhood compatibility, zoning considerations and community visioning.
In general, the Committee recommends that:

1. The Temple Israel land and improvements (collectively the “Property”) be sold to a private developer for high-density residential housing (either as renovation of the existing building, or as demolition and new construction, or a combination of the two) with the following restrictions:

· The architectural character and scale of any improvements made to the Property be compatible with the neighborhood; and  

· The sale and development of the Property be subject to oversight by a Committee of town residents empowered to make binding decisions regarding such matters as requests for qualifications and proposals, purchase and sale terms and conditions, neighborhood compatibility, and design criteria and restrictions.
2. The Police Station be built as new construction on a redeveloped Pumping Station site on Humphrey Street. The basis of the proposed Police Station is as shown in the preliminary plans developed in 2007 by Lieb Architects.
3. All or part of the Police Station building on Burrill Street be leased to an ambulance service.

4. The Phillips Avenue Fire Station be sold for use as a single family home with the following restrictions: 
· The original 1903 structure be preserved.

· The development of the parcel is subject to oversight by a Committee of town residents to set standards and restrictions and to make recommendations as to the final sale.

5. The Greenwood Avenue School building be sold to a private developer and redeveloped/renovated as multi-family residential housing with the following restrictions:

· The original 1894 building be preserved.

· The Floor to Area Ratio (the “FAR”) to remain the same as or less than the existing building.

· The architectural character of the building and any additions to or new buildings be compatible with the character of the original structure.
· The development of the parcel is subject to oversight by a Committee to set standards and restrictions and to make recommendations as to the final sale.

6. The former Senior Center building located at 89 Burrill Street be kept by the Town with the possibility of leasing the structure to offset maintenance costs, or demolition of the structure to provide additional surface parking for nearby municipal and public purposes (library), and as a staging area for any work related to such purposes.

7. The Fire Station on Burrill Street be maintained as is.
8. The Pumping Station buildings and site on Humphrey Street be redeveloped to improve the site and to accommodate the new Police Station building and open space.
9. The Department of Public Works buildings on Paradise Road be maintained as is.

10. The Machon School building be kept for future development.
11. The Hadley School building be kept for future development.
12. The Clarke School building remain in use as an elementary school.
13. The VFW building remain under long term lease to Veteran’s organization.
14. The C & L Liquors building remain under lease to tenant.
15. The Fish House remain under long term lease to tenant and be maintained as National Register Property.

The Committee recommends that Town Meeting vote to authorize the Town Moderator and the Town Administrator to appoint a Town Building Oversight Committee (the “BOC”) consisting of seven members, all of whom must be residents of the Town of Swampscott, to implement each of the recommendations set forth herein for (a) the sale and redevelopment of the Temple Israel, Greenwood Avenue and Phillips Avenue Fire Station properties and (b) the construction of a new Police Station on the Humphrey Street pumping station site.  The Committee recommends that the BOC be empowered to make decisions and take actions regarding such matters as: recommending zoning changes it deems necessary to implement sale and re-development activities; issuing requests for qualifications and requests for proposals; negotiating purchase and sale agreements; determining neighborhood compatibility; and defining, stipulating, and monitoring the design criteria and restrictions that will prevail at each property designated for oversight by the BOC. The scope of the BOC’s work will serve as a Phase II of the work completed by the Town Building Study Committee.
The Town Building Study Committee has determined that these recommendations are in the best interest of the Town and represent sound fiscal and planning decisions from a short- and long-term perspective.
BACKGROUND INFORMATION

The immediate focus of the Town Building Study Committee was to examine potential options for existing town owned buildings that are no longer in use or would no longer be used in the near future. In addition, the Committee reviewed potential options for the use of the Temple Israel property and future sites for the Police Station.  

The town purchased the Temple Israel property in June 2006.  Town Meeting authorized the formation of the Temple Re-Use Committee to study possible uses for the building. Reinhardt Associates (RAI) was retained by the Town to work with the Re-Use Committee to develop recommendations for the Temple Israel Property.

In June 2007 the Town moved all of its administration offices to the Temple Israel building while the Administration building at 22 Monument Avenue was undergoing major renovations.  The Town plans to reoccupy the Administration building at 22 Monument Avenue upon its anticipated completion date in the very near future.  At that time, the Temple Israel property will be vacant. 

The Town has determined that a new Police Station should be constructed and has considered two options for its location.  The Temple Re-Use Committee and RAI recommended that the Temple Israel building be retrofitted to accommodate a Police Station on the lower level.   Several options for occupancy of the upper level were proposed including a community center and residential use. 

The Town also considered the construction of a stand-alone Police Station at the site of the Pumping Station on Humphrey Street. Lieb Architects developed preliminary plans for the building. It is recommended that the new construction be selected. When the new Police Station is complete, the current Police Station building on Burrill Street will be vacant.

The Town completed construction of a new High School on Essex Street in June 2007.  High School students formerly at the Forest Avenue facility moved to the new High School building, and the Middle School students formerly at the Greenwood Avenue building moved to the Forest Avenue building. 

In June 2007, the Greenwood Avenue Middle School was permanently closed. The building is currently vacant. It is anticipated that the School Department will surplus the Greenwood Avenue school building to the Town.

In June 2007, the Machon Elementary School was closed, and the building is vacant. It is not clear at this time if the School Department will surplus the building to the Town.
The Senior Center, formerly located at 89 Burrill Street, moved to its new location within the new High School building on Essex Street.  The building at 89 Burrill Street is now vacant. 

The Town Building Study Committee members, through a series of meetings, developed a mission statement, identified goals, established criteria and a process for making recommendations, and identified the work plan and scope. The Committee was recently granted approval to retain a consultant to support and supplement recommendations made on the Temple Israel property, Phillips Avenue Fire Station and Greenwood Avenue buildings.  A separate report, by Design Partnership of Cambridge and Concord Square Planning & Development, provides professional evaluation, analysis and assessments of the recommendations for these buildings.

METHODOLOGY

The work began with a series of meetings to determine a process, set priorities, and gather data on the buildings. 

The Committee reviewed available existing data on the buildings, including the Temple Re-Use Study report submitted in October 2007, the Property Assessment Reports prepared by Criterium-Turner Engineers in 2006-2007, current property record cards available through Patriot Properties, and needs-assessment reports prepared by individual Town Departments.

Members of the Committee conducted interviews with individual Department heads, including Town Administrator Andrew Maylor, Chief of Police Ronald Madigan, and Director of Public Works Gino Cresta. Members of the Committee attended meetings and had correspondence with School Master Plan Committee chair Joe Crimmins, Zoning Board of Appeals member Peter Spellios, the Capital Improvements Committee and the Finance Committee. Former Town Planner Andrzej Schreyer was interviewed prior to his departure in December. The Committee held meetings with neighborhood groups and property abutters. 
Based on the number of buildings under review and their location, the Committee considered community visioning a critical component of the decision making process. The Committee reviewed data from the Swampscott Community Development Plan prepared by the Metropolitan Area Planning Council for the Swampscott Community Development Plan Committee in 2004, and the Swampscott Reconnaissance Report prepared by the Massachusetts Department of Conservation and Recreation and the Essex National Heritage Commission for the Swampscott Heritage Landscape Committee in 2005.

The Committee also researched projects in other communities with similar objectives via professional contacts, websites and other media.

The Committee compiled a table of all building information and discussed potential building uses, including public, private, and mixed usage.  A variety of scenarios were discussed, and final deliberations on recommendations were made based on how well a particular scenario met with the criteria established by the Committee.

EVALUATION PROCESS

Utilizing all available information on the buildings, and after extensive discussion of the various feasible uses for these buildings, The Committee used the following criteria to make its final recommendations. The final recommendation must:

Be in the best interest of the town and represent sound fiscal and planning decisions from a short- and long-term perspective.
Demonstrate financial responsibility, but not be driven solely by short-term financial impact.
Generate tax base revenue with minimum community disruption.
Minimize capital cost of construction, with a long-term view to minimize maintenance costs.
Minimize operational and maintenance costs.
Minimize the costs of transitioning.
Provide flexibility to spread bonds over extended period of time.
Address housing needs.
Where relevant, reflect Smart Growth Strategies.
Address community needs/values/concerns as reflected in most recent Community Development Plan, (June 04) and Massachusetts Heritage Landscape Inventory Program Reconnaissance Report (May 05).
Give priority to the cultural, historic heritage and development patterns of town.
Recognize the importance of landmark buildings when considering appropriate reuse.
Maintain familiarity and connection of buildings to neighborhoods.
Weigh value of land in the future – Identify key sites.
Provide flexibility for future use.
Position services where physical location will lend itself to greater community convenience and provide additional benefits.
Create efficiencies and maximize use of assets.
WORK PLAN AND SCOPE

The Committee has reviewed all available information on buildings.  Giving priority to the Temple Israel property and the Police Station, the Committee has reached consensus on recommending that the Temple Israel property be sold and redeveloped as housing with deed restrictions, and that the Police Station be built as new construction on the Pumping Station site on Humphrey Street, which would be redeveloped to maximize efficiencies of the lot, better accommodate the new building and to eliminate unused portions of the existing structures on the site. The Committee recommends that should the Greenwood Avenue building be transferred to the Town, the building should be sold as multi-family housing with restrictions on its development.
The Committee has also reviewed and made initial recommendations for other buildings, detailed in the individual recommendations included in the full report to be submitted to the Town.
Upon completion of this portion of the Committee’s work, the Committee requested and received funding for qualified consultants with experience in general planning, expertise in real estate development, real estate appraisal, market assessment, data collection and analysis, housing and planning, resource protection, financial analysis and architectural services. 

Design Partnership of Cambridge was hired, and the goals for the consultants were established as follows:  

Taking as a starting point the work completed by the Committee, to supplement and support the recommendations made for the Temple Israel property, Phillips Avenue Fire Station and Greenwood Avenue building by means of the following:
a) Analyze options for reuse of each property, including options already identified and options that would be eligible for “Smart Growth” incentives under Chapters 40R/40S.
b) Generate preliminary assessments of municipal revenues generated for each option, including estimate of potential sales proceeds and potential tax revenues.

c) Generate preliminary assessments of development costs the town might incur under each option, including development of use restrictions and possible zoning changes. 

d) Prepare a matrix to allow systematic comparison of each option for each property, taking into account criteria and parameters established by the Town Building Study Committee.

The outcome of this work will be a report that will include recommendations on next steps to be taken to move forward with the preferred development options. The report will include a preliminary timeline for implementing the steps in the process.
